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CONGREGATION INDEPENDENT CHEVRA     

  OF TYFERS ISRAEL ANSHEI CORONA

Sarah Carroll, Chair
New York City Landmarks Preservation Commission
David N. Dinkins Municipal Building
1 Centre Street, 9th Floor North
New York, NY 10007

RE:  Opposition to Hardship application of West Park Presbyterian Church

Dear Commissioner Carroll:

I'm writing today regarding the hardship application of the Upper West Side 
individual landmark West Park Presbyterian Church, based on my Queens landmark 
congregation's experience over the last two decades.

National Register listing, followed by New York City landmark designation, enabled 
Congregation Tifereth Israel, Queens' oldest synagogue, to accomplish an ambitious 
$1.6 million exterior restoration, but this process took over a decade and proceeded 
in phases, not all at once.  In 1999, the building was recognized for its historic merit 
by the Queens Historical Society.  In 2000 we first sought listing on the State and 
National Registers of Historic Places (accomplished in 2002), which enabled the NY 
Landmarks Conservancy to fund an initial conditions assessment.  The Conservancy 
then helped us with grants and referrals for roof replacement, and architectural 
services to plan a major exterior restoration project identified in the assessment:  
removing 1930's stucco and restoring original wood siding and windows. Originally, 
costs were projected at $400,000, though construction costs grew exponentially over 
the next decade. We were awarded a $200,000 New York State grant in 2007, but it 
would take us several more years to raise the total amount needed to move forward 
with the project.

The Landmarks Preservation Commission designated Tifereth Israel an individual 
landmark in 2008. Without this designation, our Bukharan immigrant congregation 
would not have been able to secure $1.3 million in NYC grant funding via the office 
of the Queens Borough President, with allocations over several years and capital 
budgets.  The Conservancy connected us with three philanthropists who contributed 
$300,000 to the project, augmented with an additional $50,000 in Conservancy grant 
funding.  The restoration took over a year, and in 2013, we were given a Victorian 
Society award for our beautiful exterior restoration.  But we weren't done.  We went 
on to replace the boiler and electrical system, and upgrade the lighting, with funds 
from one of the generous individual donors. Because we are a New York City 

  



landmark, the NY Landmarks Conservancy has continued to help us with matching 
grants every few years: we waterproofed one side of our foundation in 2016 and the 
other side in 2019.  Our work continues.

When we first discovered this synagogue, it was worn and tired, but beautiful.  Our 
congregation recognized its potential, and historic value. We have put two decades 
of time and effort and fundraising into preserving Queens' oldest synagogue for 
future generations.  Significant religious properties can be stabilized and ultimately 
restored, with repairs phased over a decade or more.  New York's real estate market 
should not erase our history.

Sincerely,

Esther Khaimov, Treasurer
Congregation Tifereth Israel
Corona, Queens
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Rev. Schuyler Vogel, Senior Minister 
Spencer Salzberg, Board President 

160 Central Park West 
New York, NY 10023 

(212) 595.1658 
www.4thu.org 

June 6, 2022 
 
Sarah Carroll, Chair 
New York City Landmarks Preservation Commission 
David N. Dinkins Municipal Building 
1 Centre Street, 9th Floor North 
New York, NY 10007 
 
Dear Sarah, 
 
I’m writing to share the story of how our landmark church was saved.  
 
Located at the corner of 76th Street and Central Park West and residing within the West 76th Street Historic District, 
the Fourth Universalist Society is a striking architectural gem. Built in 1898 and designed by William Appleton Potter, 
its prominence and beauty led to its designation as the “Cathedral of Universalism.”  
 
Soon after completion, however, the congregation struggled. By 1965, it had only 12 members. Arriving in 2016, I 
inherited years of neglect and deferred maintenance. Most pressing was the roof. Buckets sat in the sanctuary and 
plaster dropped from the walls during worship. Two years later, our architects informed us that we had one winter 
left before the roof failed completely. 
 
Fortunately, we had been busy. Our membership had increased by 50% and giving had increased a similar amount. 
We looked outwards to better serve the community, leading to two feature articles in The New York Times, which 
raised our profile. We began actively engaging neighbors who approached with questions, concerns, and ideas.  
 
In 2018, we officially began a campaign to raise $1.6 million to save our building. We wanted to do it the right way, 
replacing the cheap, historically inappropriate asphalt tiles with high quality green slate. We knew that our younger, 
diverse membership would be unable to raise the funds alone, so we looked to our friends and allies.  
 
First, we turned to our neighbors. Many believed in the mission of the congregation and in preserving the historic 
integrity of the neighborhood. Others wanted to ensure a beautiful view or worried about their property value. 
Whatever the motivation, we were grateful to work together, especially with leaders from the Kenilworth and the 
San Remo buildings. Collectively, they raised more than $550,000.  
 
Second, we looked for grants and loans. We commissioned a grant writer and were awarded a state preservation 
grant of $500,000. We accepted a generous low-interest loan from Landmarks Conservancy for $350,000 and 
another loan from TD Bank for $750,000. The success of these applications was due in large part to the generosity of 



 

 
Rev. Schuyler Vogel, Senior Minister 
Spencer Salzberg, Board President  

160 Central Park West 
New York, NY 10023 

(212) 595.1658 
www.4thu.org 

the lending and granting organizations, as well as the many community groups and leaders who vouched in our 
application for our importance in the community.  
 
Third, we ran a robust internal fundraising campaign, leaving no member unapproached. We surprised ourselves, 
raising more than $500,000 from our congregation. People dug deep, knowing that their spiritual home was in crisis 
and depended on them.  
 
Together, these three sources of income were enough. We saved our roof, and by extension, our beloved home.  
 
Our story speaks to the power that communities have in preserving landmarked buildings and neighborhoods. The 
generosity of our neighbors, the support of groups like Landmarks Conservancy, and the goodwill of the many 
community organizations helped nurture a collective response to what was a collective challenge. It required that 
we nurture these relationships and ensure that they were positive and mutual. It required seeing the community as 
partners, not adversaries, helping them share in the problem but also in the solution, and remembering that our 
congregation’s mission was to serve not just ourselves but all those who cared for our sacred space.   
 
We were fortunate and grateful for all the help and support we received. We are fortunate and grateful that others 
believed it was possible, even when it felt daunting and unlikely to succeed.  
 
We are confident that other congregations can follow a similar multifaceted, community approach and find the 
same level of success. It is possible, if we are willing to work together, believing the world needs more beautiful 
places, not fewer. 
 
Sincerely,  
 
 
 
 
Rev. Schuyler Vogel 
Senior Minister 
Fourth Universalist Society in the City of New York 
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Faith Looking Forward 

June 9, 2022 
 
To the Members of the New York City Landmarks Preservation Commission: 
 
I am the rector of St. Ann & the Holy Trinity Episcopal Church in Brooklyn Heights. The doors of our 
church building were opened in 1847 and construction was completed in 1856. A spire was added in 
1869 and removed early in the 20th century. St. Ann's Church moved into what had been the Church of 
the Holy Trinity in the late 1960s and the building was designated a landmark and placed on the 
National Register of Historic Places in 1987.  
 
The congregation and the leadership with whom I serve recognize that we have been entrusted with the 
stewardship of a building that is a veritable treasure. Our church stands nobly at the gateway of 
Brooklyn Heights, the first historic district in New York City, and establishes a dignified entry point to 
the neighborhood. Despite the construction of several high-rise towers very nearby in the last decade or 
so, our church building has retained its grandeur and unique role in our neighborhood. It is an historic 
structure and beloved community institution that compels neighbors and visitors as much as it does 
parishioners. Our church with an active congregation has served as host to arts, cultural and civic 
groups and other space users over generations and continues to be recognized as a “commons” that is 
valued by a diverse range of people.  
 
The members of St. Ann & the Holy Trinity deeply value our landmark status. We feel privileged to 
call the building our church home and gratefully accept our responsibilities as caretakers. Exterior 
maintenance of a significant portion of our historic property has been deferred for some years and the 
brownstone façade is in various stages of deterioration. Our preservation needs are substantial and the 
work to restore the building has preoccupied several generations of parish leaders. Yet, with the unique 
character and role of our church in mind, we persist in the knowledge that our landmark status does not 
stand as a barrier but instead provides the wind at our backs for achieving our goal of fully restoring our 
treasured edifice. Concrete evidence of this is that our church was recently awarded a grant for historic 
restoration from the National Fund for Sacred Places that is only available to churches on the national 
register, and we know of other grants our church can pursue because we are a landmark. 
 
Finally, while the church’s preservation and conservation needs are great, we approach the future with 
confidence having in hand an architect’s plan for a phased approach to the work ahead that will make 
the project more financially manageable. 
 
Respectfully yours, 

 
The Rev. Canon John E. Denaro 








